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Dear Ms Mitchell

RE: Submission on the Optional Protocol to the Convention against Torture (OPCAT) in
the context of Youth Justice Detention Centres

Thank you for the invitation to make a submission in relation to the above. We look forward
to participating in the round table discussions. We make the following brief submission’in

advance of these discussions.

Background

The Commission represents young people in criminal justice proceedings in the NT and
takes an active interest in the matters affecting young people in detention.

The Commission is represented on the NT Government Department of Correctional Services
Youth Detention Reform Advisory Group which was established following the review of

youth detention by Michael Vita.

The Commission has had staff appointed on the NT Government Department of Attorney-
General and Justice Youth Justice Advisory Group.




Purpose Built Facilities

The Commission has always endorsed the need for purpose designed and built youth
detention facilities in the NT. While this demands a significant resource commitment, it is
vital that youth detention facilities are not seen only as a place of detention but a place of
rehabilitation in which a young person has the opportunity to make future life decision.

Resourcing in NT youth detention centres

Regrettably, the Department of Corrections continues to struggle to maintain a consistent
and well-trained staffing model in the current two detention centres. Although more
relevant training has been provided to the current and new youth justice officers in the last
12 months, the majority of the youth justice officers only stay for very short terms due to
lack of supervision and resources. Given there has been little awareness of, or emphasis on,
the human rights of the children, detainees are quite often disciplined with punitive
measures which are not necessarily conducive to their rehabilitation. In addition, we also
observe that very limited case management and support has been provided to the
detainees. Most often, detainees are transferred to another detention centre without any
notice/ communication and are remanded for significant periods of time without any
assistance from the staff at detention centres to make contacts with their families or to
develop bail proposal or post-release reintegration plan. In particular, we note that the
current situation further disadvantages female and very young indigenous detainees.

Complaints and Monitoring Oversights

We do not consider the current mechanisms are adequate.

The Commission has urged the NT to establish an Independent Custodial Inspector role to
ensure national and international standards are being met.

The Community Visitor Program (‘CVP’) as set up under the Mental Health & Related
Services Act, Disability Services Act, Alcohol Mandatory Treatment Acts is a model which
could be considered for an Independent Custodial Inspector.
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